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Meeting Minutes
May 1, 2014
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Joe Andrews (Chair), Patti Anania, Ernest McDuffie, Greg Radlinski, James Edwards, Danny Becton, Marcella Lowe, Keith Johnson, Marc El Hassan Ted Wendler, Diane Brown, Patti Anania, Leroy Kelly (arr. 4:28)
Excused: George Spencer, John Campbell
Absent: Alex Marerro, Daniel Blanchard
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Chris Hand – Mayor’s Office; Joey Greive and Marc Stickney – City Treasury
Chairman Andrews convened the meeting at 4:07 p.m. with a quorum present.  
Minutes

The minutes of the April 3, 2014 commission meeting was approved as revised and distributed at the meeting.
Public comment
None

Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
Chairman Radlinski reported that the committee met once in the last month and examined two issues – solid waste hauler contract amendments and the Jacksonville Shipyards legal settlement. The hauler contracts for the 3 companies that serve the portions of the city not served by City forces provide for a rate of return roughly equivalent to the national average for waste haulers and seems reasonable. The Shipyards settlement provides for deposit of the $13 million settlement payment received by the City from the bankruptcy court, which seems to be a positive outcome for unsecured assets.
Audit Committee
Chairwoman Anania reported that the committee did not meet this month because only one report had been released, a quarterly budget report. 

Motion: the commission confirms its previous acceptance of Report #741 – Council Auditor’s Annual Report - without comment as a result of satisfactory information provided at the April meeting by Laura Stagner-Crites of the Housing and Community Development Division on the status of reforms underway in the administration of the Northwest Jacksonville Economic Development Fund – approved unanimously.
Motion: the commission accepts without comment Report #745 – Quarterly Budget Summary ending December 31, 2013 – approved unanimously.
The committee will discuss Audit #747 – Indirect Cost Allocation - at its next meeting.

Motion (Johnson): in light of a continuing pattern of findings in Council Auditor audits and reports regarding lack of financial standard operating procedures (SOPs), or a lack of proper application and enforcement of such SOPs, the commission recommends that the Mayor establish a set of financial standard operating procedures for all City departments that can be further customized by each department as necessary to deal with department-specific issues – approved unanimously.
Police and Fire Pension Reform – Chris Hand
Chris Hand, Mayor Brown’s Chief of Staff, reported that negotiations will begin at 10 a.m. tomorrow between the City and the Police and Fire Pension Fund (PFPF) administrator over changes to the Police and Fire pension plan. The Mayor’s Retirement Task Force recently released its report which contained recommendations in three broad categories: 1) governance of the PFPF; 2) design of the pension plan and its benefits; and 3) paying down the accrued unfunded liability.  The report endorsed continuation of a defined benefit plan with features previously agreed to in an earlier round of negotiations between the City and the PFPF – increased employee contributions, a lower guaranteed rate of return for DROP participants, and a reduced cost of living rate. Mr. Hand said that state law provides that benefits already earned by active employees and retirees cannot be reduced, but changes can be made to future accruals. Paying down the unfunded accrued liability will cost approximately $40-60 million per year for 15-20 years to return the fund to an 80% funding level; the Mayor proposes that the annual JEA contribution to the City be increased to pay that amount, the Retirement Task Force recommended a millage increase for the purpose. The administration proposes the creation of an investment advisory committee to help increase investment returns, increased transparency for investment managers, and the establishment of formal qualifications for the job of PFPF administrator.
In response to a series of questions from commissioners, Mr. Hand stated that the police and fire unions both voluntarily waived their collective bargaining rights and authorized the PFPF to negotiate on their behalf pursuant to the 30 year agreement between the PFPF and the City. He stated that there is no consideration being given to the issuance of pension obligation bonds to help reduce the unfunded liability because of the complexity of timing the investment markets properly and the risk that poor timing or another general economic disruption could make the existing problem much worse. Mr. Hand noted that the City has been put on notice by the bond rating agencies that failure to solve its pension problems in very short order (in the next few months) will lead to a downgrade in the City’s underlying bond rating and a consequent increase in borrowing costs. In response to a question about the future of the 30 year agreement between the City and PFPF, Mr. Hand said that the Retirement Task Force recommended renegotiation of that agreement and that the City wants it to be for no more than 3 years with regard to pension benefit design and benefits, and possibly longer for governance-related issues. 
Auditor’s report
Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that one audit had been released in the last month - #747, Indirect Cost Allocation Audit. Several more reports are underway. Mr. Carter offered his assistance to Mr. Wendler in locating where the PFPF’s financial reports are posted online.
Chair’s Comments
Mr. Andrews repeated the earlier comment that the negotiations between the City and the PFPF begin tomorrow morning at 10:00 a.m. in the Lynwood Roberts Room of City Hall. 

Old Business
In response to a question from Commissioner Wendler, Mr. Carter said that he was unaware of any reaction to the commission’s recent request to the Mayor and City Council that a forensic audit of the PFPF be conducted.
New Business
· Nominating Committee appointment: Chairman Andrews appointed a committee composed of commissioners Lowe (Chair), Kelly, Anania and Johnson to assemble a proposed slate of officers for the commission election at the June meeting. Ms. Lowe invited expressions of interest from any commissioner interested in offering themselves as candidates for office.

· Summer meeting schedule: Jeff Clements noted that the regularly scheduled July meeting would fall the day before the Independence Day holiday and might conflict with commissioners’ vacation plans. He will be out of town on the regularly scheduled August 7th meeting date. Mr. Clements suggested that the July and August meetings could be combined on July 31st, the fifth Thursday in July. The group determined to make a decision at the June meeting.

· Commission membership: Chairman Andrews said that he has been in contact with the Southwest CPAC and Argyle Civic Council to help identify a nominee from the Southwest area to represent that CPAC on the commission. He noted that Pat Schorr has been nominated by the Greater Arlington/Beaches CPAC to fill Marcella Lowe’s seat when she retires from the commission at the end of June.
Commissioner Comments
None
Next meeting
June 5, 2014 at 4:00 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:15 p.m.
Posted 6.6.14
3:00 p.m.
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